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Dear colleagues  
 
 
 
Launch of BMA GP Safe Working Guidance Handbook 
 
Following the overwhelming YES vote in our ballot over the summer, 
practices are starting to take action as part of our ‘Protect your 
Patients and Protect your Practice‘ campaign. 
 
GPC England have published a ‘Safe working guidance’ handbook to 
help GPs and practices in the delivery of safe, high-quality care for 
their patients and communities. The profession wants to provide 
care without risking harm to others or ourselves.  
 
At a time of unprecedented pressures, we must make changes to our 
workload to preserve patient care in the face of a shrinking 
workforce and rising demand. This will help to protect the 
sustainability and future of general practice. 
 
We recommend you do this by focusing on the delivery of General Medical Services, in line with the 
needs of your patients and practice, and deprioritising work and activities that fall outside of your core 
contractual requirements. This guidance reflects the contractual changes imposed by NHS England in 
April 2024. We offer ways of doing this that still enable you to stay within the terms of your GMS/PMS. 
 
The guidance outlines how to manage workload effectively, setting safe limits of 25 patient 
consultations per day in line with UEMO recommendations, and encouraging practices to adopt systems 
that protect both patients and staff.  
  
The BMA handbook can be downloaded and saved from the website:  
www.bma.org.uk/GPsSafeWorking. 
 
Further guidance and resources such webinars and FAQs can also be accessed, with patient information 
posters and social media graphics to download and share. 
 
We cannot care for our patients if we do not care for ourselves and our colleagues. 
 
Manage workload to protect your patients and protect your practice. 
 
Practice Finance Survey – DEADLINE MIDDAY 17 SEPTEMBER 
We are inviting practices in England to complete our Practice Finance survey, to build evidence for us to 
support the annual contract negotiations. This is your opportunity to feed into an evidence base 
demonstrating the impact of inflation and rising cost over the last couple of years, on GP practices. 
 
Please share the survey link with your practice manager colleagues so that they can complete the 
survey. The survey will close at 9am, Tuesday 17 September.   
 

https://www.bma.org.uk/bma-media-centre/gps-prepare-to-take-collective-action-after-overwhelming-ballot-result
https://www.bma.org.uk/our-campaigns/gp-campaigns/contracts/gp-contract-202425-changes
https://www.bma.org.uk/our-campaigns/gp-campaigns/contracts/gp-contract-202425-changes
https://www.bma.org.uk/pay-and-contracts/contracts/gp-contract/gp-contract-changes-england-202223
https://www.bma.org.uk/GPsSafeWorking
https://www.research.net/r/H9CYXCP
http://www.bma.org.uk/GPsSafeWorking
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We recommend that respondents have relevant information to hand before starting the survey: they 
will need GP practice accounts for 2022/23 and 2023/24, expenditure data for April 2023 and April 
2024, and information on staff numbers and practice list size. Take the survey 
 
 

TAKE ACTION TO SAVE GENERAL PRACTICE 
Following the overwhelming YES vote in our ballot over the summer, practices are starting to take 
action. Each action is safe, effective, sustainable and clear, and it is up to each practice to choose which 
actions to take. We would encourage you to find out more about how to take part in the toolkit menu 
on the BMA website. Your LMC will also provide you with additional advice, tailored to local 
arrangements. 
 
Visit our GP campaign page for more information about taking part in the campaign, the actions and 
how to order campaign materials and patient resources. 
 
Please note that most campaign resources are back in stock, with more lanyards being available very 
soon. If you are ordering for a wider group of people or practices, please make sure you are not double 
ordering. 
 
Read the guidance for salaried GPs and locum GPs during collective action and the collective action 
FAQs for GP Registrars  
 
Action tracker survey 
We are gathering data on any actions that practices across England are taking, and from 16 September, 
surveys will be sent monthly. We will share the survey with LMCs to distribute to practices and we will 
be contacting partner members directly to ask you to input data per practice.  
 
We want to hear about the actions you are doing, or considering so please do reply when you receive 
the survey during the week commencing 16 September. Responses from practices helps us to monitor 
how collective action is progressing across the country, supporting our negotiations and work towards a 
GP contract that is fit for purpose.  The data is just for us and will not be shared outside of the BMA. 
 
GPCE view on request for Cloud Based Telephony data 
As part of the 2024/25 contract imposed on the profession in April, NHS England (NHSE) have sought 
directions from the Secretary of State to extract data from our clinical systems on our Cloud Based 
Telephony (CBT) usage. An email has been sent by NHSE outlining the instructions to comply with this 
data extraction under section 259 (1) (a) of the Health and Social Care Act 2012, stating: 
 
‘All general practices are therefore mandated to comply with this invitation and approve the 
collection.’ 
 
The legal basis for the collection is explained in the Data Provision Notice, which will enable your call 
data to be extracted on a monthly basis.  
 
The BMA has taken its own legal advice:  
 
Practices cannot decline the instructions, as doing so will risk breaching their contract.  
 
We have made it clear to NHSE that the data must not be used to performance manage practices or 
single them out for criticism.  

Commented [CO1]: @Susan Law do you have any 
suggestion for what graphic we can use in this section? 

Commented [SL2R1]: Not yet, but we developing them 
for next week. Sorry! 

Commented [CO3R1]: Thanks Susan 

https://www.research.net/r/H9CYXCP
https://www.bma.org.uk/bma-media-centre/gps-prepare-to-take-collective-action-after-overwhelming-ballot-result
https://www.bma.org.uk/our-campaigns/gp-campaigns/contracts/gp-contract-202425-changes#survivaltoolkit
http://www.bma.org.uk/gpcontract
https://r1.dotdigital-pages.com/p/7IPW-5IX/bma-reps-materials-and-resources-catalogue
https://www.bma.org.uk/our-campaigns/gp-campaigns/contracts/guidance-for-gp-collective-action?utm_campaign=334930_09082024%20NEWSLETTER%20Sessional%20GPs%20UK%20M&utm_medium=email&utm_source=The%20British%20Medical%20Association%20%28Comms%20Engagment%29&dm_t=0,0,0,0,0
https://www.bma.org.uk/our-campaigns/gp-campaigns/contracts/guidance-for-gp-collective-action/gp-registrars-in-england-collective-action-guidance
https://www.bma.org.uk/our-campaigns/gp-campaigns/contracts/guidance-for-gp-collective-action/gp-registrars-in-england-collective-action-guidance
https://digital.nhs.uk/about-nhs-digital/corporate-information-and-documents/directions-and-data-provision-notices/data-provision-notices-dpns/cloud-based-telephony?_cldee=2Eh1NqdxH9gZMpWJ9Tvkug7Oo-3aC6W9zXhfqGU8DUiHYBuAdLAFQagvV84Sg7Aa&recipientid=lead-9cf9ac15045bef11bfe30022481b5118-3d0eb156b4714c5e884c8c0b2a37ec71&esid=6cda8822-1c5e-ef11-bfe4-00224800c3ea
mailto:SLaw@bma.org.uk
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The PCN DES includes three components of the Capacity and Access Improvement Payment (CAIP). This 
data extraction is the component pertaining to the existing use of CBT and the relevant metrics. GPCE 
advice is that should a practice fail to sign up ahead of the October 1st deadline, there may be a risk of a 
breach notice being imposed as well as contravening the Health and Social Care Act 2012.  
 
There is another component which relates to ask No 9 in our collective action campaign. We have 
significant concerns around online consultation software being available to patients from 08:00-18:30 
given practices’ lack of capacity, and their responsibilities for ensuing patient safety.  
 
GPCE advice continues to apply here: CDs and PCNs are advised not to sign this particular declaration 
presently, but to await further guidance closer to the financial year end.  
 
Read the full update here and if you have any queries, please email us at info.gpc@bma.org.uk 
 
Rollout of the medical examiner system in England  
In England, the statutory implementation of the medical examiner system will take place on 9 
September 2024. This will mean that independent scrutiny by a medical examiner will become a 
statutory requirement prior to the registration of all non-coronial deaths from this date. Information 
from the Department of Health and Social Care is here.  
  
While many are using the medical examiner system, some are not. If you require further information on 
implementation in your area, please contact your LMC. For more wider information on the medical 
examiner system please contact the BMA.  
 
Zero tolerance of racism: download our poster 
Last month’s racist, Islamophobic and anti-migrant riots were 
hugely distressing with wide reaching impact felt across 
healthcare settings and communities. All healthcare workers 
have a right to work in an environment free from abuse.  
Patients need to be warned that there will be zero tolerance of 
racist behaviour with resultant consequences, should this not 
be respected. We have produced a poster you can print and 
display in your premises, making it clear that racist abuse will not be tolerated.  
 
You can also contact the BMA for wellbeing and support, and we have guidance for managing 
discrimination from patients, with clear steps to take when incidents of racist abuse against healthcare 
staff occur.   
 
GP pension campaign in England 
At the end of July, the BMA’s pensions committee launched a campaign to assist GPs in England to get 
their pension records up to date. There is a step-by-step guide for members to follow, with pre-
populated email templates to assist. It is important to ensure that your record is as accurate as possible 
so you can make appropriate decisions about your pension and the McCloud remedy.  
 
If you have received your 05 and AA statement from NHS Pensions, and your record is not updated to 
2022-23, you can check what years are missing from your record by logging into your PCSE Pensions 
Online account. As the Pensions Online system is updated in sequential order, you will be able to see 
which type 1 or type 2 form is holding up your record from being up to date. You can then submit the 
required forms via your online account or through the online form. 
 

https://www.bma.org.uk/our-campaigns/gp-campaigns/contracts/gp-contract-202425-changes#survivaltoolkit
https://www.bma.org.uk/pay-and-contracts/contracts/gp-contract/gp-contract-202425-imposed-changes-guidance
mailto:info.gpc@bma.org.uk
https://www.gov.uk/government/news/causes-of-death-to-be-scrutinised-in-revamp-of-death-certificates?utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=govuk-notifications-topic&utm_source=bb3d49a6-687a-4746-8142-d84244bc44eb&utm_content=immediately
https://www.bma.org.uk/about-us/contact-us/get-in-touch/contact-us
https://bma-mail.org.uk/t/c/AQiEtRUQpoEVGOHMsxcgk5_-A_0CzP6F7mx2B0kCOvT_5JhOh5a7fj6G_tIZz8ecA7h_
https://www.bma.org.uk/media/r5zandb4/bma-anti-racism-poster-a3-and-a4.pdf
https://www.bma.org.uk/advice-and-support/your-wellbeing/wellbeing-support-services/counselling-and-peer-support-services
https://www.bma.org.uk/about-us/contact-us/get-in-touch/contact-us
https://www.bma.org.uk/advice-and-support/equality-and-diversity-guidance/discrimination-guidance/managing-discrimination-from-patients-and-their-guardians-and-relatives
https://www.bma.org.uk/advice-and-support/equality-and-diversity-guidance/discrimination-guidance/managing-discrimination-from-patients-and-their-guardians-and-relatives
https://www.bma.org.uk/advice-and-support/equality-and-diversity-guidance/discrimination-guidance/managing-discrimination-from-patients-and-their-guardians-and-relatives/steps-for-any-worker
https://www.bma.org.uk/pay-and-contracts/pensions/additional-pensions-advice/guidance-for-gps-in-england-on-getting-your-pension-record-up-to-date
https://secure.pcse.england.nhs.uk/
https://secure.pcse.england.nhs.uk/
https://pcse.england.nhs.uk/contact-us/gp-pensions-enquiries#:~:text=of%20your%20screen-,Submit%20your%20enquiry,-If%20you%20still
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If you have submitted all required forms and your record is still not up to date, you should raise a 
complaint with PCSE. If it not fully resolved within 40 days - follow the escalation process.  
 
 
 
Successful RCGP legal challenge in support of disabled doctors 
The BMA has won a legal challenge supporting a trainee GP who believed they had been unfairly treated 
by the RCGP because of its policy on the number of attempts at taking an exam. The BMA supported the 
doctor to bring judicial review proceedings challenging the lawfulness of the RCGP’s attempts policy, 
which only allows four attempts at the AKT/RCA exam required to complete GP training. According to 
the policy, no additional attempts would be granted, even in circumstances where a candidate 
discovered, after sitting a test, that they had a disability which would have entitled them to “reasonable 
adjustments”, including additional time for the taking of the test.  
 
BMA sessional GP conference 2024: diversity, opportunity, safety 
The BMA sessional GPs conference takes place on 20 September 9:30am - 4:30pm. It's free for 
members, but non-members can also attend. This event will give you information on topical issues 
including future models of general practice and establishing professional relationships with new clinical 
roles such as ARRS staff and PAs. Breakout groups will provide practical advice and guidance on a choice 
of topics in smaller groups. Check out all the details of the day and register your place  
 
Conference of England LMCs 2024 
The Conference of England LMCs 2024 will be held on Friday 22 November at Friend’s House, 173-177 
Euston Road, London SW1 2BJ. The deadline to submit motions is noon, Wednesday 11 September 
2024. The motions should be submitteed via the BMA website using this link (further instructions were 
sent on 10 July). The deadline for registration is noon Friday 1 November. Register here 
 
Reviewing LMC Listserver  
We are reviewing the LMC listserver to ensure that only current and relevant officers of LMCs are 
registered on it. We would be grateful if you could let us know who should be on the listserver on behalf 
of your LMC, eg office email and/or medical secretary, name, role, email address, to kday@bma.org.uk 
by 30 September 2024.  Those that are on the listserver but not on your lists will be removed. 
 

Read more about the work of GPC Englend and practical guidance for GP practices.  
 
See the latest update on X @BMA_GP and read about BMA in the media.  
 
Contact us: info.GPC@bma.org.uk 

 
Read the latest GPCE bulletin: Safe working guidance handbook launch | practice finance survey | 
taking action to save general practice 
 
 
Dr Samira Anane 
GPC England deputy chair 
Email: info.lmcqueries@bma.org.uk (for LMC queries) 
Email: info.gpc@bma.org.uk (for GPs and practices) 

https://www.bma.org.uk/pay-and-contracts/pensions/additional-pensions-advice/guidance-for-gps-in-england-on-getting-your-pension-record-up-to-date#:~:text=Raise%20a%20complaint%20in%20relation%20to%20with%20PCSE
https://www.bma.org.uk/pay-and-contracts/pensions/additional-pensions-advice/guidance-for-gps-in-england-on-getting-your-pension-record-up-to-date#:~:text=Raise%20a%20complaint%20in%20relation%20to%20with%20PCSE
https://www.bma.org.uk/pay-and-contracts/pensions/additional-pensions-advice/guidance-for-gps-in-england-on-getting-your-pension-record-up-to-date#:~:text=Escalate%20the%20complaint%20to%20NHS%20England
https://www.bma.org.uk/bma-media-centre/bma-wins-landmark-judgement-in-support-of-disabled-doctors#:~:text=The%20BMA%20has%20today%20won,attempts%20at%20taking%20an%20exam.
https://t.co/Wj89RHdOkL
https://www.friendshouse.co.uk/
https://www.friendshouse.co.uk/
https://web2.bma.org.uk/Motions/lmcagenda.nsf/W?OpenForm&Login
https://events.bma.org.uk/england-lmc-conference-2024/registration
mailto:kday@bma.org.uk
https://www.bma.org.uk/what-we-do/committees/general-practitioners-committee/england-general-practitioners-committee
https://www.bma.org.uk/advice-and-support/gp-practices
https://twitter.com/BMA_GP?ref_src=twsrc%5Egoogle%7Ctwcamp%5Eserp%7Ctwgr%5Eauthor
https://www.bma.org.uk/bma-media-centre
mailto:info.GPC@bma.org.uk
https://bma-mail.org.uk/t/cr/AQiEtRUQpoEVGOHMsxf2-VbgrCdzrjBNPZmc-wIscr1icgLgo2cd_IZFrWRpZQ
https://bma-mail.org.uk/t/cr/AQiEtRUQpoEVGOHMsxf2-VbgrCdzrjBNPZmc-wIscr1icgLgo2cd_IZFrWRpZQ
mailto:info.lmcqueries@bma.org.uk
mailto:info.gpc@bma.org.uk

